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COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS
NOTICE OF THE REGULARLY SCHEDULED MEETING OF THE

BOARD OF REGISTRATION IN DENTISTRY

May 22, 2020
239 Causeway Street ~ Room 417 A&B

Boston, Massachusetts 02114

AGENDA

If you need reasonable accommodations in order to participate in the meeting, contact the DPH ADA Coordinator Yulanda Kiner, Phone: 617-624-5848 in advance of the meeting. While the Board will do its best to accommodate you, certain accommodations may require distinctive requests or the hiring of outside contractors and may not be available if requested immediately before the meeting.
General Session is open to the public and may be heard via Webex Conference Call

Webex Information:
Call-in number: 1- (866) 692-3580 (toll free) 

Access Code: 612 479 878

Attendee #: (enter #)
	Time
	#
	Item
	Exhibits
	Contact

	1:00  p.m.
	I
	CALL TO ORDER, DETERMINATION OF QUORUM, AND  

APPROVAL OF AGENDA


	
	

	1:02 

 p.m. 
	II
	ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS

1. Discussion of Dental Hygiene Licensure Options: (CDCA, 

WREB, National Boards [NBDHE], etc.)

	
	S. DuLong, 

B. Young, 

S. Leadholm

	3:00

p.m.
	III
	ADJOURNMENT
	
	


MASSACHUSETTS BOARD OF REGISTRATION IN DENTISTRY

239 Causeway Street, Boston, MA  02114

Room 417

GENERAL SESSION MINUTES 
May 22, 2020
Present:  Dr. Stephen DuLong, Board Chair; Dr. Michael Scialabba; Dr. Paul Levy; Dr. Patricia Wu; Dr. Seema Jacob; Dr. Thomas Trowbridge; Ms. Stacy Haluch, RDH; Ms. Jacyn Stultz, RDH
Absent:  Ms. Ailish Wilkie, Board Secretary
Board Staff Present: Barbara A. Young, Executive Director; Jeffrey Mills, Asst. Executive Director; Samuel Leadholm, Esq., Board Counsel; Dr. Liliana DiFabio, Supervisor of Investigations
Members of the Public Present:

Ms. Cindy Cadoret on behalf of the Mount Wachusett Community College (MWCC)
Ms. Dianne Tetreault on behalf of Regis College

Ms. Meg Loadholt on behalf of the Springfield Technical Community College (STCC)
Ms. Karen Townsend on behalf of the Middlesex Community College (MCC)
Ms. April Lavoie on behalf of the Bristol Community College (BCC)
Ms. Jane Gauthier on behalf of the Quinsigamond Community College (QCC)
Ms. Maryann Dryer on behalf of the Cape Cod Community College (CCCC)
Ms. Dianne Smallidge on behalf of MCPHS/Forsyth School of Dental Hygiene

Ms. Patricia Connolly-Atkins on behalf of the CDCA/ADEX

Ms. Kathy Pelullo on behalf of the Mass. Dental Hygienists’ Association

Dr. Martin Wohl

Ms. Darlene O’Brien

Dr. Richard Deng

Ms. Leah MacPherson, faculty at the Middlesex Community College

Ms. Julie Breen
	Motion:
	At 1:04 p.m., to adopt the proposed agenda for today’s meeting



	Motion Made By:
	Ms. Stacy Haluch

	Second:
	Dr. Michael Scialabba

	Vote:
	Unanimous



Administrative Matters:


1.
Discussion of Dental Hygiene Licensure Options: CDCA/ADEX, WREB and 
National Board Dental Hygiene Exam (NBDHE)


Dr. DuLong explained the Board has several options to consider in determining what to do with the clinical competency exam requirement for initial licensure as a dental hygienist given the ongoing pandemic and the inability of dental hygiene schools to reopen their clinics to reschedule these exams.  Dr. DuLong suggested the Board could 1) eliminate the requirement for a passing score on a clinical competency exam altogether, 2) continue to require a passing score on a clinical competency exam, or 3) approve the use of a manikin-based exam in lieu of the traditional patient-based exam for this year’s graduating dental hygiene students.


Ms. Townsend indicated her school has begun using the manikin-based exam and that her graduating dental hygiene students received their diplomas yesterday.  However Ms. Townsend indicated these students won’t complete their clinical requirements for approx. 3-4 weeks.  Ms. Young asked if the use of a manikin-based exam was approved by CODA first; Ms. Townsend replied her school did not wait for CODA approval prior to initiating the use of a manikin.  Ms. Loadholt indicated their 17 senior dental hygiene students graduated on May 28th and will not return to campus but stated CODA approved their use of a manikin.  



Ms. Smallidge reported 75% of their senior dental hygiene students have also graduated and noted that CODA gave the school some flexibility when it came to using manikins to complete the students’ clinical training.  Ms. Smallidge indicated seven of the 28 senior hygiene students will return to the school to complete their clinical training.  Ms. Tetreault reported a similar situation at her school noting the senior dental hygiene students will return to campus and will complete their clinical training in approx. 3-4 weeks.  Ms. Gauthier reported their students will also return to the school to complete their clinical training and will also do so on manikins.  Ms. Lavoie reported their senior dental hygiene students have graduated as well but those students will return to the school this summer to complete their clinical training on manikins.  



Dr. DuLong noted the CDCA/ADEX will likely offer the artificial tooth option to hygiene schools but the Board has yet to adopt or approve this use for hygiene students.  Ms. Dryer noted her school has adopted a similar plan in that their students will also return to the school this summer to complete their clinical training on manikins; Ms. Dryer noted these students won’t likely graduate until September.  Ms. Cadoret concurred noting her students will also return to school this summer to complete their clinical training on manikins.  



Ms. Tetreault noted her students have received their degrees but have yet to complete the NBDHE as testing centers have yet to reopen.  Ms. Stultz asked the schools if their students have received training on treating patients exposed to or diagnosed with COVID 19 (BCC, STCC, QCC); some of the schools replied that training has been provided but others indicated this training is under development and has yet to be provided to their students (CCCC, Regis College, MWCC).  



Dr. DuLong noted there is no manufacturer currently working on developing on an artificial tooth for dental hygiene exams but noted ADEX has developed a manikin-based exam for hygienists.   But Dr. DuLong noted there are several issues with this format developed by ADEX., i.e. difficulty with setting different levels of calculus deposits and pocket depths, ultrasonic scalers cannot be used, difficulty with setting the hardness of the calculus deposits, gingival involvement is not possible and students cannot polish the artificial tooth.  Dr. DuLong expressed concern the ADEX exam was only tested by 30 hygienists noting the group was made up of current hygiene faculty, current hygiene students and licensed hygienists.  Dr. DuLong also noted the psychometricians have stated the manikin-based exam is “not ideal but sufficient.”  


Dr. DuLong stated he did not have any updated information on how the WREB dental hygiene exam has been modified, if at all.  Ms. Stultz noted there is a meeting has been scheduled by ADEX to address their hygiene exam and asked if any Board member would attend that meeting; Dr. DuLong replied he is not an ADEX hygiene member.  No other Board member replied they would participate in that meeting.   Ms. Stultz expressed concern that information from the hygiene schools is very varied and questioned whether the graduating hygiene students are clinically competent when only a few weeks ago they were not competent.  Ms. Stultz suggested the director of these programs attest to their graduating students’ competency but Atty. Leadholm advised the Board it might not have the authority to request such an attestation from any of these schools.  


Dr. DuLong asked if any of the Mass. hygiene schools host the WREB exam; Ms. Young replied to her knowledge none of the schools host that exam.  Dr. DuLong suggested the Board consider it not accept the WREB exam from the graduating hygiene students but Atty. Leadholm advised that may be problematic for a graduate who resides elsewhere, takes the WREB exam and then moves to Mass. and applies for a license.  Atty. Leadholm advised the Board it does not need to take any action on the WREB exam now.  Ms. Young suggested that if the Board receives a licensure application from a graduating hygiene student who took the WREB, then she would submit that application to the Board for its consideration.  



Dr. DuLong asked if the manikin option is only being offered by the CDCA/ADEX for this graduating class; Ms. Connolly-Atkins replied this option was developed as a result of the ongoing COVID 19 crisis and no end date to its use has been established.  Ms. Connolly-Atkins also noted the use of an ultrasonic scaler is likely to be included in the exam in September noting 10 of the 30 hygienists who tested the manikin used an ultrasonic scaler and the reason only 30 hygienists were asked to test the manikin is that ADEX was only provided 30 samples by the manufacturer.  Ms. Connolly-Atkins reported all 30 hygienists indicated the results were comparable to the results of hand scaling.  


Ms. Stultz asked if the presence of excess tooth damage could be determined; Ms. Connolly-Atkins replied the manikin was taken apart after being used by the 30 reviewers and the results were not great noting more calculus deposits and different types of calculus deposits were needed.  Ms. Connolly-Atkins suggested a “harder” manikin is needed but ADEX tested the best manikin that is currently available.  Ms. Stultz asked if the examiners would be looking for tooth damage; Ms. Connolly-Atkins replied the examiners will apply the patient-based exam criteria to the manikin-based exam.  Ms. Stultz asked about the ability to test a student’s probing skills on the manikin; Ms. Connolly-Atkins replied the highest marks for the manikin by the 30 testers was for the probing section.  



Dr. DuLong asked if a sufficient amount of manikins will be made available to the hygiene schools; Ms. Connolly-Atkins replied ADEX expects to deliver the manikins to the schools in a few weeks and will likely schedule the exams for late July.  Ms. Young asked if the examiners will be retrained on how to assess a student using the manikin; Ms. Connolly-Atkins replied the examiners will be retrained using new rubrics.  Ms. Stultz asked if the testing will be done on the whole mouth or on one quadrant; Ms. Connolly-Atkins replied on one quadrant only and will involve testing of 12 surfaces for calculus removal, 4 surfaces for calculus detection and 2 teeth for probing.  But Dr. DuLong noted the manikin-based exam cannot determine whether the student damaged tissue; Ms. Connolly-Atkins replied only 9 out of approx. 10,000 exam candidates failed the exam due to tissue damage since 2017.  


Dr. Trowbridge asked if the students will be able to practice on a manikin prior to taking the exam; Ms. Connolly-Atkins replied most hygiene students use a manikin during their clinical training but some schools use a different model then the model to be used during the ADEX exam.  Ms. Haluch asked Ms. Connolly-Atkins for her opinion on permitting this option; Ms. Connolly-Atkins replied she is more confident in the results after the feasibility study was completed and after speaking to the 30 testers noting the manikin-based exam does provide uniform standards, and is good for determining probing and calculus detection skills.  Ms. Connolly-Atkins noted the goal of ADEX is to provide this exam to students in approx. thirty days noting 7 or 8 states have already accepted the manikin-based exam.  Ms. Dryer suggested the Board consider eliminating the clinical competency exam altogether but Dr. DuLong noted the governing licensure statute for hygienists requires an exam.  Atty. Leadholm advised the Board some exam is required by no details are provided in the statute as to what type of exam is required.  Atty. Leadholm advised the Board is should consider adopting the manikin-based exam as a viable option to the traditional patient-based exam.  Ms. Stultz suggested the Board has a fourth option – accept the patient-based exam and the manikin-based exam.  
	Motion:
	To accept a passing score on the CDCA/ADEX manikin-based exam as an alternative to the traditional patient-based exam (for the Class of 2020 dental hygiene school graduates only)



	Motion Made By:
	Ms. Stacy Haluch

	Second:
	Dr. Seema Jacob 

	Vote:
	Unanimous


	Motion:
	At 2:43 p.m. to adjourn the meeting



	Motion Made By:
	Ms. Jacyn Stultz

	Second:
	Dr. Thomas Trowbridge


	Vote:
	Unanimous


Respectfully submitted,

Barbara A. Young, RDH
Executive Director
Date:
June 25, 2020



MARYLOU SUDDERS


Secretary


MONICA BHAREL, MD, MPH Commissioner














CHARLES D. BAKER


Governor


KARYN E. POLITO


Lieutenant Governor
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